



Thematic Brief | Ending Violence against Women in the Pacific

This Thematic Brief provides information and analysis about violence against women and girls in the Pacific Islands region. It has been developed by the Support Unit for Pacific Women Shaping Pacific Development (*Pacific Women*), connecting more than 170 gender equality initiatives supported by the Australian Government and implemented by over 160 partners across 14 Pacific Island countries.

Pacific Women is one of the largest global commitments to gender equality. It partners with governments, local and international non-government organisations (NGOs), private sector, disabled people's organisations, coalitions and others to improve the political, economic and social opportunities of Pacific women and to end violence against women and girls. The emphasis for *Pacific Women* is on partnerships and locally-driven development. *Pacific Women* supported initiatives respond to the commitments in the 2012 Pacific Leaders' Gender Equality Declaration, while also supporting Australia's Pacific Step-up and its Partnerships for Recovery approach of working together with Pacific partners to address COVID-19 impacts on women, girls and their communities.^{1 2 3}

Seven Key Messages

The seven key messages about violence against women and girls in the Pacific region, and the work supported by *Pacific Women*, follow. These messages also apply during the COVID-19 response period. During a crisis, women and girls are at increased risk of men's physical and sexual violence as result of existing gender inequalities being magnified, with women having considerably less autonomy and mobility leading to increases in men's violence against women.⁴

1. Women in the Pacific face some of the highest levels of violence in the world. An estimated 60 per cent of women and girls have experienced violence by an intimate partner or family member.
2. Women and girls are at increased risk of men's physical and sexual violence during a crisis, such as natural disasters and the COVID-19 pandemic.
3. Violence takes many forms and women often experience multiple types of violence.
4. Violence affects women first and foremost but also their children, families and communities.
5. Physical and sexual violence limits women's economic empowerment and has high economic costs for societies, including lost wages and productivity, health care and the criminal justice costs of apprehending, prosecuting and imprisoning perpetrators.
6. The Pacific is developing a stronger legislative framework to protect women, but action is needed to implement these laws.
7. Violence against women is reinforced by community acceptance and impunity for perpetrators.

Message 1 Women in the Pacific face some of the highest levels of violence in the world. An estimated 60 per cent of women and girls have experienced violence by an intimate partner or family member.⁵

Why?

Unequal gender relations and the exercise of male power and control over women's lives are both the cause and consequence of violence against women. However, a number of factors elevate the risk and incidence of such violence. These factors most commonly include discriminatory social norms, a history of violence in the family, financial strains including lack of food in the home and alcohol abuse.

Pacific Women Support Unit, Suva
Level 3, Kaunikuila House, Laucala Bay Road
GPO Box 19419, Suva, Fiji
Flagstaff, Suva, Fiji, 679 331 4098

Pacific Women Support Unit, Papua New Guinea
Level 6, PWC Haus, Harbour City
Port Moresby, 675 320 1377



The evidence

Globally, 35 per cent of women have experienced some form of physical and/or sexual violence in their lifetime.⁶ Of the 11 Pacific Island countries that have used the same methodology in national research on intimate partner violence, Kiribati (68 per cent), Fiji (64 per cent), Solomon Islands (64 per cent), Vanuatu (60 per cent) and the Republic of the Marshall Islands (51 per cent) have recorded the highest rates of intimate partner physical and/or sexual violence for women. Palau has recorded the lowest rate in the region at 25 per cent.⁷

Violence against women is also a significant cause of preventable mental health trauma, physical injury and disability and harm to children.

- In Fiji an estimated 43 women are injured every day as a result of domestic violence. Of these women, one will be permanently disabled, 10 will lose consciousness due to the severity of the physical violence and 16 will need health care for their injuries, which include broken or fractured bones, internal injuries or damage to eardrums or eyes.⁸
- In Papua New Guinea, domestic violence injuries make up 80–90 per cent of injuries presented at women at health facilities.⁹ The Family Support Centre in Lae (Papua New Guinea's second largest city) supported 935 survivors of family and sexual violence over an estimated two-year period. Of these, 768 were adults and 167 were children under the age of 18. Of the adult clients, 93 per cent reported experiencing intimate partner violence.¹⁰
- In Vanuatu, 30 per cent of women reported being sexually abused before the age of 15 years.¹¹
- In Solomon Islands, of women who have ever been pregnant, 11 per cent reported being beaten during pregnancy. Among that group of women, 18 per cent had been punched or kicked in the abdomen when pregnant.¹²

Surveys of women who have experienced abuse by an intimate partner highlight alcohol abuse as a primary trigger of domestic violence. In Tuvalu, 72 per cent of women who report that their husbands get drunk very often have experienced emotional, physical or sexual violence, compared with 46 per cent whose husbands drink sometimes and 27 per cent whose husbands do not drink.¹³

'The second time [that he almost killed me] was when I was pregnant. He pulled out a 4 x 4 piece of timber from the fence and he came up and hit me hard on my back. He hit me again and I fell. The pain was agonising. I lost my baby as a result of this.'

National Study on Domestic Violence Against Women in Tonga.¹⁴

Women and girls with disabilities experience much higher rates of violence. Women with intellectual disability and psychosocial impairment are particularly vulnerable to physical and sexual violence. Pacific research highlights that women and girls with disabilities are two to three times more likely to be victims of physical and sexual abuse.¹⁵ Children with disabilities are up to four times more vulnerable to physical and sexual violence.¹⁶

Message 2 Women and girls are at increased risk of men's physical and sexual violence during a crisis, such as natural disaster and the COVID-19 pandemic.

Why?

Physical and sexual violence against women and girls, including family violence, increases during and after crises and in times of stress and hardship.

During a crisis, existing gender inequalities are magnified, with women having considerably less autonomy and mobility leading to increases in family violence. Other contributing factors include financial insecurity, job losses, crowded living conditions and longer periods of time inside together due to quarantine and social isolating. The general acceptance of physical violence in many Pacific Island countries can lead to violence and abuse in times of crisis being accepted and excused due to 'stress'.

The evidence

Research from previous crises, such as cyclones and civil unrest, indicates a dramatic increase in the rates of family violence.¹⁷ Since the outbreak of COVID-19, civil society groups across the Pacific have highlighted the exponential increase in men's physical and sexual violence against women and girls, including family violence, and a rise in requests for support services.^{18 19 20}

The Pacific already has some of the highest rates of violence against women and girls in the world. In Vanuatu 60 per cent of women are reported to have experienced physical or sexual violence by an intimate partner; in Solomon Islands and Fiji the rate is reported at 64 per cent, and 68 per cent in Kiribati.²¹

During national lockdowns, evacuations, states of emergency and other response to a crisis, the incidence of men's violence against women intensifies rapidly versus a reduction in women's ability and opportunity to seek help, medical care, temporary shelter or flee abusive and violent partners.²² For example, during COVID-19, For women already living in abusive and violent relationships, enforced social isolation and quarantine are putting women at risk of increased violence because they are confined with their abuser.

During a crisis, often service providers and shelters have had to scale down services, and sometimes close, leaving a shortage of shelter options for women and children escaping family violence. Abusive male partners can also use compulsory home isolation and the threat of infection to control and silence their wives, partners and families.²³

While lockdowns exacerbate violence against women in the home, higher rates are unlikely to drop with the lifting of lockdown measures. Ongoing stress in the household relating to economic insecurity and reduced mobility intensifies tension and increases men's violence against women.

Preventative measures taken to reduce the spread of COVID-19 can increase the vulnerability of adolescent girls and children to sexual abuse and violence. The closure of schools and quarantine at home leaves girls and children in closer physical proximity to abusive male family members. In past emergencies, family violence support services in the Pacific have reported massive increases in new family violence cases.²⁴

Rates of teenage pregnancy can also increase. During the Ebola epidemic in Sierra Leone a study by the United Nations Development Programme found teenage pregnancy increased by 65 per cent, with long-term implications for young women's health and education and that of their children.²⁵

Message 3 Violence takes many forms and women often experience multiple types of violence.

Why?

Intimate partner violence takes many forms. Patriarchal cultural and social norms, lack of knowledge of the law, limited access to justice and stigma within small communities all contribute to social acceptance of men controlling women's participation in social, political and economic life.

Women with disabilities experience additional forms of violence. These include acts such as the withholding of medication and assistance, denial of food or water and forced sterilisation and medical treatment.²⁶

The evidence

Research on violence against women in 11 Pacific Island countries show that there are many different types of violence experienced by women. The most common forms include:²⁷

- Physical violence: slapping, kicking, hitting or use of weapons.
- Emotional abuse: insults and threats, systematic humiliation, controlling behaviour and degrading treatment.
- Sexual violence: coerced sex or being forced into sexual activities considered degrading or humiliating.

- Economic abuse: restricting access to resources with the purpose of controlling or subjugating a person.

In the Federated States of Micronesia, 25 per cent of ever-partnered women reported experiencing physical abuse by a partner (such as being slapped or having something thrown at them), 18 per cent reported experiencing sexual abuse, 33 per cent reported emotional abuse and almost 15 per cent had experienced economic abuse.²⁸

There tends to be a significant overlap between emotional, physical and/or sexual intimate partner violence. For example, in Kiribati, more than two in every three ever-partnered women reported experiencing physical or sexual violence, or both, by an intimate partner and almost half of ever-partnered women reported experiencing emotional abuse by an intimate partner.²⁹

Message 4 Violence affects women first and foremost but also their children, families and communities.

Why?

Violence against women limits their participation in social, political and economic life. As a result, it also affects their families and communities. The children of women who have experienced violence have increased levels of child mortality, emotional and behavioural problems and are more likely to become perpetrators of violence if they are boys, or victims of violence if they are girls.

The evidence

In Vanuatu, children whose mothers were victims of domestic violence were almost twice as likely to intermittently stop school or drop out completely than children whose mothers did not experience violence (22 per cent compared with eight per cent).³⁰

In Tonga, more than half of the women who experienced physical intimate partner violence reported that their children had witnessed the violence at least once. Women who experience intimate partner violence are more likely to have a partner whose mother had been beaten by her own partner or who himself was beaten as a child.³¹

In Kiribati, 32 per cent of women who had experienced intimate partner violence reported that the same partner had emotionally, physically or sexually abused their child or children.³² Sexual abuse in childhood and adolescence is also associated with early sexual activity, substance abuse and having multiple sexual partners.

‘We must be firm in our stance that violence against women and girls will not be tolerated in any form, in any context and in any circumstance.’

Honourable Johnson Koli, Solomon Islands Family Health and Safety Study.³³

Message 5 Physical and sexual violence limits women’s economic empowerment and has high economic costs for societies, including lost wages and productivity, health care and the criminal justice costs of apprehending, prosecuting and imprisoning perpetrators.

Why?

When women are physically or emotionally injured by physical and sexual violence, it can impact their ability to go to work and engage in economic activities. It can also affect the power dynamics in their families regarding decisions about financial matters. There is also a cost more generally to the economy because of a loss of productivity, along with additional health care and justice services costs required to respond to cases of gender-based violence.

The evidence

Violence against women is detrimental to a woman's ability to earn an income and can be associated with high injury and hospitalisation costs and ongoing mental health issues. In Fiji, the costs of violence (expenditure on services including policing, counselling, medical and legal) have been estimated at around USD135.8 million or around seven per cent of gross domestic product annually.³⁴

Many women survivors of violence are forced to take time off work due to emotional or physical injuries. This results in high levels of absenteeism and lost earnings. Research with a sample group of employers in Papua New Guinea estimated that the equivalent of 10 per cent of companies' payrolls are lost due to family and sexual violence.³⁵

A study in Fiji found that 'high rates of domestic and sexual violence translate into lost staff time and reduced productivity that is equivalent to almost 10 days of lost work per employee each year'.³⁶ It found that one in three employees had experienced domestic or sexual violence in their lifetime, including 44 per cent of women and 22 per cent of men. Furthermore, 63 per cent of employees had friends or family affected by violence.³⁷

In Vanuatu, 30 per cent of women who experience physical and/or sexual abuse by their intimate partner have had their work disrupted. For 94 per cent of these women, an intimate partner directly interrupted their work.³⁸

Research in the Pacific has demonstrated the impacts of violence against women on Pacific businesses and there are programs working to improve the way business can respond to violence against employees. This includes measures such as developing workplace policies and programs to guide responses to violence and establishing support teams to assist employees. Workplace responses to violence against women support women experiencing violence, help them achieve their full potential and independence and reduce turnover costs and productivity losses for the employer.

Message 6 The Pacific is developing a stronger legislative framework to protect women, but action is needed to implement these laws.

Why?

Despite progressive legislation being in place in many Pacific Island countries, implementation is subject to a range of challenges and resource limitations, particularly in relation to women's ability to access justice.

The evidence

In the past two decades, advocacy based on evidence about the social and economic costs of violence against women has led to legislative change across the region. Thirteen countries have developed or revised more than 13 laws to protect women and criminalise domestic violence. These laws are:

- Vanuatu: *Family Protection Act* 2008.
- Fiji: *Domestic Violence Decree* 2009.
- Tuvalu: *Police Powers and Duties Act* 2009 (this governs the powers of police to respond and act in cases of domestic violence).
- Palau: *Domestic Violence Act* 2010.
- Republic of the Marshall Islands: *Domestic Violence Prevention and Protection Act* 2011.
- Palau: *Family Protection Act* 2012.
- Papua New Guinea: *Family Protection Act* 2013.
- Samoa: *Family Safety Act* 2013.
- Tonga: *Family Protection Act* 2014.

- Kiribati: *Te Rau N Te Mwenga (Family Peace) Act* 2014.
- Solomon Islands: *Family Protection Act* 2014.
- Federated States of Micronesia: *Kosrae Family Protection Act* 2014.
- Tuvalu: *Family Protection and Domestic Violence Bill* 2014.
- Nauru: *Crimes Act* 2016 and *Domestic Violence and Family Protection Act* 2017.
- The Cook Islands: *Family Protection and Support Act* 2017 (this includes provisions on domestic violence).
- Federated States of Micronesia: *Pohnpei Domestic Issues Act* 2017.

Only Niue and two states in the Federated States of Micronesia have no domestic violence legislation in place:

- Niue has initiated a review of the 2007 *Family Law Code*'s conformity with the Convention on the Rights of the Child. A draft *Family Protection Bill* has been developed (February 2016).
- In the Federated States of Micronesia, Chuuk and Yap states are yet to adopt domestic violence legislation.

Establishment of legal frameworks is critical but implementation of laws is where success is really measured. To date, the Pacific region has not performed well in this area. Key constraints include:

- Pervasive and entrenched social norms about the acceptability of violence against women that are held by women and men at all levels of society.
- Lack of enforcement of existing laws and inconsistent judicial rulings.
- Women's limited awareness about their rights.
- Financial and geographic limits on women's access to justice.
- Inadequate funding to address the scale of the problem.

A study in Fiji in 2006 found that 90 per cent of sexual assault cases were reversed on appeal, compared to 20–40 per cent of cases for other crimes.³⁹ Similarly, a study comparing the number of women presenting as survivors of sexual violence to the Lae Family Support Centre in Papua New Guinea with the number of sexual violence trials and convictions in Lae found that of 338 sexual violence incidences, only one made it to trial.⁴⁰ In Niue, the one case (spanning over a decade) where the victim's family did decide to pursue a charge of sexual violation, the victim's family were so badly ostracised that they left the country.⁴¹

Message 7 Violence against women is reinforced by community acceptance and impunity for perpetrators.

Why?

Entrenched discriminatory social norms, attitudes, and unequal sexist standards have been shown to normalise and perpetuate violence against women. Discrimination exists at multiple levels, in communities and among key groups like police forces and faith organisations. It reinforces social stigmas that make it difficult for women to protect themselves by reporting or acting to end the violence.

'The complex web of control, intimidation, humiliation and multiple forms of violence needs to be recognised by all service providers who aim to prevent violence and assist women living with violence. Coercive control by husbands and partners prevents women and girls from finding out about their legal and human rights available to help them. It prevents them from reporting the violence to authorities and getting the help they need from health services and other agencies for their injuries and trauma. It also prevents women from telling their family and friends about the violence.'

Fiji Women's Crisis Centre's National Research: *Somebody's Life, Everybody's Business*.⁴²

The evidence

Unequal social norms and attitudes about the acceptability of violence against women are deeply entrenched.

- In Tonga, 83 per cent of women agree that a good wife obeys her husband, even if she disagrees with him.⁴³
- In Fiji, 33 per cent of women believe a wife is obliged to have sex with her husband, even if she does not feel like it.⁴⁴
- In Solomon Islands, 73.2 per cent of ever-partnered women believe that a husband is justified in beating his wife if she does not conform to her usual roles, for example not completing housework to her partner's satisfaction or disobeying him.⁴⁵
- Almost the entire population (98.4 per cent) in the Western Highlands of Papua New Guinea believe that a woman must seek permission from her husband before visiting friends or relatives, with 62.9 per cent believing women also have to seek permission to access health services.⁴⁶

Entrenched community attitudes are a serious disincentive to women disclosing violence and taking steps to deal with it. In Fiji, only half of women living with violence have ever told anyone about it; when they do tell someone, they usually turn to family members.⁴⁷ Only 24 per cent of victims of violence in Fiji have ever gone to an agency or formal authority for help.⁴⁸

What can be done?

To address violence against women, it is necessary ensure all interventions are grounded in human rights and gender transformative approaches. 'The centrality of gender inequality and discrimination, as both a root cause and a consequence of violence against women and girls, requires that services ensure gender sensitive and responsive policies and practices are in place.'⁴⁹

Prevention of violence requires coordinated efforts at multiple levels. This includes strengthening human rights, legal and policy frameworks but also increase women's status in society and change social norms which serve to normalise violence against women and impunity for perpetrators. Laws and comprehensive measures to deliver services must be implemented effectively in urban and rural areas, considering the needs of poor and marginalised women, including women with disabilities.

The Pacific Leaders' Gender Equality Declaration recommends that, to support survivors of violence, it is essential to implement a progressive package of essential services including protection, health, counselling and legal support for women and girls who are survivors of violence. Enacting and implementing legislation regarding sexual and gender-based violence to protect women from violence and impose appropriate penalties for perpetrators of violence is also key.

Ongoing efforts to strengthen, monitor and evaluate the evidence base on violence against women need to be promoted.

It is important to address gender inequality through changing discriminatory social norms by working with young people, male decision makers, churches, police and frontline service providers. Coordination of efforts is essential to harmonise development interventions, to avoid duplication and maximise impact.

In order to be effective, these and other approaches need to be based on the following principles:⁵⁰

- A rights-based approach.
- Advancing gender equality and women's empowerment.
- Age appropriate and culturally sensitive.
- Survivor centred approach.
- Safety is paramount.
- Perpetrator accountability.

There is a lot of work being led by women already underway in the Pacific region to end violence. *Pacific Women* is supporting long-term partnerships to end violence against women, including both prevention of violence and providing services to survivors. These partnerships include new initiatives in the North Pacific, where *Pacific Women* has resourced local partners to establish their country's first-ever crisis support services for women survivors of violence in the Republic of the Marshall Islands, Kiribati and the Federated States of Micronesia. These civil society organisations, who work closely with their government counterparts, are also sharing learning about how best to support survivors in a small island states.

In prevention, *Pacific Women* is taking a regional but contextually informed approach, through the Pacific Partnership to End Violence Against Women, implemented by UN Women, Pacific Community (SPC) and Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat (PIFS). The Pacific Partnership is providing technical support to local organisations and governments to adapt proven approaches to prevention of violence in communities. These activities are being implemented in a number of countries, including with faith-based groups in Fiji and communities in Kiribati. The project is building an evidence base through research and evaluation to document what works to prevent violence in the Pacific.

References

- ¹ Pacific Leaders Gender Equality Declaration, 30 August 2012, Rarotonga, Cook Islands. <https://www.forumsec.org/2012/08/30/pacific-leaders-gender-equality-declaration/>
- ² Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Pacific Step-up: Stepping-up Australia's engagement with our Pacific family. Downloaded March 2021: <https://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/pacific/engagement/Pages/stepping-up-australias-pacific-engagement>
- ³ Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, 2020 Partnerships for Recovery: Australia's COVID-19 Development Response. Downloaded March 2021, <https://www.dfat.gov.au/publications/aid/partnerships-recovery-australias-covid-19-development-response>
- ⁴ Pacific Women Shaping Pacific Development, Cardno, March 2021: Thematic Brief, Gender and COVID-19 in the Pacific: Gendered impacts and recommendations for response. Downloaded March 2021: <https://pacificwomen.org/news/pw-supporting-gender-inclusive-covid-19-responses/>
- ⁵ This statistic is only inclusive of countries that have undertaken national violence against women prevalence research in the Pacific:
 - *Te Ata O Te Ngakau* – Shadows of the Heart: The Cook Islands Family Health and Safety Study (2014). <https://pacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/te-ata-o-te-ngakau-shadows-heart>
 - Federated State of Micronesia Family Health and Safety Study (2014). <https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/federated-states-micronesia-family-health-and-safety-study>
 - Somebody's Life, Everybody's Business! National Research on Women's Health and Life Experiences in Fiji (2010/2011) (2013). <https://pacificwomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/FWCC-National-Research-on-Womens-Health-Fiji.pdf>
 - Kiribati Family Health and Support Study (2010). <https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/kiribati-family-health-and-support-study>
 - Nauru Family Health and Support Study (2014). <https://pacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/nauru-family-health-and-support-study>. Note: For the Family Health and Safety Study in Nauru, more than half of eligible women refused to be interviewed. Given a low response rate (38 per cent) and small sample size, the findings of this study may not be representative of the entire population.
 - Belau Family Health and Safety Study: National Research Project on Violence Against Women in Palau (2014). <https://pacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/belau-family-health-and-safety-study>
 - Republic of the Marshall Islands National Study on Family Health and Safety – *Dāpij Aenōmman Eo Ilo Mōko Imōd* (2014). <https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/republic-marshall-islands-national-study-family-health-and-safety>
 - The Samoa Health and Safety Study (2006). <https://pacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/samoa-family-health-safety-study>
 - Solomon Islands Family Health and Safety Study: A study on violence against women and children (2009). <https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/solomon-islands-family-health-and-safety-study-0>
 - National Study on Domestic Violence Against Women in Tonga – *Nofo 'a Kainga* (2009). <https://pacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/national-study-domestic-violence-against-women-tonga>
 - Vanuatu National Survey on Women's Lives and Family Relationships (2011). <https://pacificwomen.org/research/vanuatu-womens-centre-overview-on-violence-against-women/>
- ⁶ World Health Organisation (2017). Violence Against Women Fact Sheet. <http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs239/en/>
- ⁷ Asian Development Bank (2016). Gender Statistics: The Pacific and Timor Leste. <https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/181270/gender-statistics-pacific-tim.pdf>
- ⁸ Fiji Women's Crisis Centre (2013). Somebody's Life, Everybody's Business! National Research on Women's Health and Life Experiences in Fiji (2010/2011). <https://pacificwomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/FWCC-National-Research-on-Womens-Health-Fiji.pdf>
- ⁹ Amnesty International (2006). Papua New Guinea: Violence Against Women: Not Inevitable, Never Acceptable! <https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ASA34/002/2006/en/>
- ¹⁰ Lokuge, K. (2017). Data for the period of 2014-2016. Presentation: Client characteristics and service provision in the initial two years of program. FemiliPNG. The presentation was made at *Pacific Women's Annual Learning Workshop* in Papua New Guinea. <http://www.femilipng.org/femili-png-and-partners-present-results-from-first-two-years/>
- ¹¹ Vanuatu Women's Centre (2011). Vanuatu National Survey on Women's Lives and Family Relationships, p 95. <https://pacificwomen.org/research/vanuatu-womens-centre-overview-on-violence-against-women/>

- ¹² Solomon Islands Ministry of Women, Youth, Children and Family Affairs (2009). Solomon Islands Family Health and Safety Study. <https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/solomon-islands-family-health-and-safety-study-0>
- ¹³ Central Statistics Division, the Secretariat of the Pacific Community and Macro International Inc. (2007). Tuvalu Demographic and Health Survey. https://sdd.spc.int/digital_library/tuvalu-demographic-and-health-survey-dhs-report-2007
- ¹⁴ Ma'a Fafine mo e Famili Inc. (2009). National Study on Domestic Violence Against Women in Tonga – *Nofo 'Kainga*. <https://pacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/national-study-domestic-violence-against-women-tonga>
- ¹⁵ UNFPA (2013). A Deeper Silence – The Unheard Experiences of Women with Disabilities – Sexual and Reproductive Health and Violence against Women in Kiribati, Solomon Islands and Tonga. <http://pacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/UNFPAReport-ADeeperSilenceA4PublicationLR3%283%29.pdf>
- ¹⁶ International Council on Social Welfare (2008). Closing the Gap – making the rights-based approach real for PWDs in the ASEAN region. Listed with link on ICSW website page: <https://www.icsw.org/index.php/regions/south-east-asia-and-the-pacific>
- ¹⁷ Parkinson, D. and Zara, C. (2013). 'The hidden disaster: domestic violence in the aftermath of natural disaster' in *Australian Journal of Emergency Management*, Vol 28. No. 2, 2 April 2013. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/288432753_The_hidden_disaster_Domestic_violence_in_the_aftermath_of_natural_disaster
- ¹⁸ Narayan, Vijay (2020). 'Cases of Violence against women being received on a daily basis and COVID-19 has made matters worse – Ali.' In *fijivillage* (25 November 2020). <https://www.fijivillage.com/news/Cases-of-violence-against-women-being-received-on-a-daily-basis-and-COVID-19-has-made-matters-worse---Ali-4r5fx8/>
- ¹⁹ Mahtani, Sabrina. (2020). 'Four Areas of actions to tackle the shadow pandemic of violence against women' in *The Elders* (27 November 2020). <https://theelders.org/news/four-areas-action-tackle-shadow-pandemic-violence-against-women>
- ²⁰ Parkinson, D. and Zara, C. (2013). 'The hidden disaster: domestic violence in the aftermath of natural disaster' in *Australian Journal of Emergency Management*, Vol 28. No. 2, 2 April 2013. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/288432753_The_hidden_disaster_Domestic_violence_in_the_aftermath_of_natural_disaster
- ²¹ UN Women (undated). Kiribati Country Brief. <https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/en/countries/fiji/co/kiribati>
- ²² States of emergency current as at 10 December 2020.
- ²³ Frazer, E. (2020). Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on Violence against Women and Girls. Great Britain's Department for International Development VAWG Helpdesk Research Report (16 March 2020). <http://www.sddirect.org.uk/media/1881/vawg-helpdesk-284-covid-19-and-vawg.pdf>
- ²⁴ UNOHCHR (2012). Protecting the Human Rights of Internally Displaced Persons in Natural Disasters; Challenges in the Pacific. https://pacific.ohchr.org/docs/IDP_report.pdf
- ²⁵ United Nations Development Programme (2015), Assessing Sexual and Gender Based Violence during the Ebola Crisis in Sierra Leone. Downloaded 2021: https://www.sl.undp.org/content/sierraleone/en/home/library/crisis_prevention_and_recovery/assessing-sexual-and-gender-based-violence-during-the-ebola-cris.html
- ²⁶ UNFPA (2013), above note 15.
- ²⁷ See the studies listed in endnote 5.
- ²⁸ FSM Department of Health and Social Affairs (2014). Federated State of Micronesia Family Health and Safety Study. <https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/federated-states-micronesia-family-health-and-safety-study>
- ²⁹ Kiribati Ministry of Internal and Social Affairs (2010). Kiribati Family Health and Support Study. <https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/en/publications/kiribati-family-health-and-support-study>
- ³⁰ Vanuatu Women's Centre (2011), above note 11.
- ³¹ Jansen and others (2009), above note 14.
- ³² Kiribati Ministry of Internal and Social Affairs (2010), above note 29.
- ³³ Solomon Islands Ministry of Women, Youth, Children and Family Affairs (2009), above note 12, p.iii.
- ³⁴ Moriarty, A (2012). The Pacific Islands Cannot Afford the Human and Economic Cost of Violence Against Women. World Bank. www.worldbank.org/en/news/opinion/2012/11/25/the-human-and-economic-cost-the-pacific-cannot-afford. The study referenced in the article was undertaken by Professor Biman Prasad of the University of the South Pacific in 2011 and reinforced 2002 research findings cited by the Fiji Reserve Bank. See further details in Asian Development Bank (2015). Fiji Country Gender Assessment, p.75. <https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/institutional-document/210826/fiji-cga-2015.pdf>
- ³⁵ Business Coalition for Women (undated). Family and Sexual Violence Solutions (brochure). <http://www.pngbcfw.org/wp-content/uploads/our-tools/Brochure-FSVResources-online.pdf>
- ³⁶ International Finance Corporation (2019). The Business Case for Workplace Responses to Domestic and Sexual Violence in Fiji, p 8. https://www.ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/region_ext_content/ifc_external_corporate_site/east+asia+and+the+pacific/resources/fiji-domestic+and+sexual+violence+report
- ³⁷ International Finance Corporation (2019), above note 36, p 8.
- ³⁸ Vanuatu Women's Centre (2011), above note 11, p 139.
- ³⁹ Ellsberg, M. and others (2012). Violence Against Women in Melanesia and Timor-Leste: Progress made since the 2008, Office of Development Effectiveness report. International Center for Research on Women, p 31. <https://www.icrw.org/publications/violence-against-women-in-melanesia-and-timor-leste>
- ⁴⁰ Ellsberg and others (2012), above note 39.
- ⁴¹ UN Women (2011). Ending Violence against Women and Girls - Evidence, Data and Knowledge in the Pacific Island Countries Literature Review and Annotated Bibliography, second edition July 2011. <https://asiapacific.unwomen.org/en/digital-library/publications/2011/7/ending-violence-against-women-and-girls>
- ⁴² Fiji Women's Crisis Centre (2013) above note 8.
- ⁴³ Ma'a Fafine mo e Famili Inc. (2009), above note 14, p.10.
- ⁴⁴ Fiji Women's Crisis Centre (2013), above note 8.
- ⁴⁵ Solomon Islands Ministry of Women, Youth, Children and Family Affairs (2009), above note 12, p 73.
- ⁴⁶ FHI 360 (2014). *Komuniti Lukautim Ol Meri* Survey on Family Wellbeing in Western Highlands and Sanduan (West Sepik) Provinces Papua New Guinea (PNG). <https://www.fhi360.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/resource-klom-survey-wellbeing.pdf>
- ⁴⁷ Fiji Women's Crisis Centre (2013), above note 8.
- ⁴⁸ Fiji Women's Crisis Centre (2013), above note 8.
- ⁴⁹ UN Women and others (2015). Essential Services Package for Women and Girls Subject to Violence: <https://www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/Essential-Services-Package-en.pdf>
- ⁵⁰ UN Women and others (2015), above note 49.